February 25, 2010

	MINUTES OF MEETING

	Title:
	Basingstoke District Association of Parish and Town Councils

	Held On:
	Thursday 25 February 2010

	Present:
	Martin Slatford
Julian Jones
Peter Woodman
Malcolm Dixon
Brian Langer
Michael Widén
Sandy Johnston
Roger Booth
John Strawbridge
Julian Crawley
P McGarvey
Martin Biermann
Maria Morris
Vanessa Richards
Keith Nuttal
Derek Kane
	Baughurst
Dummer
Kingsclere
North Waltham
Overton
St Mary Bourne
Sherfield on Loddon
Newnham
Oakley and Deane
Sherborne St John
Whitchurch
Chineham
Mortimer West End
Silchester
Old Basing and Lychpit
St Mary Bourne

	Guests:
	Karen Brimacombe
Clive Sanders
Alex Burn
	BDBC
BDBC
HCC

	Apologies:
	Alan Cox
Richard Nicholson
John Robertson
John Raymond
Roddy Jameson
Margaret Corbett
Lucy Sloane Williams
	Ashmansworth
Lichfield and Woodcott
Mortimer West End
Winslade
Wootton St Lawrence
St Mary Bourne
Overton
Ellisfield


	
	

	1 Minutes of the last meeting - 17 September 2009
1.1 Minutes were agreed as accurate.
	

	2 Apologies for absence
2.1 Noted as above.
	


	3 Presentation on initiatives to benefit older people
3.1 Alex Burn - Head of Older People's Wellbeing team from Hampshire County Council (HCC) attended the meeting.

3.2 Alex attended the meeting to gain some idea on what parish and town councils would like to see in place for older people. 

3.3 She provided some background to the team's work, which has been in operation for 3 years and some of the work that the team has been involved in is:

· to support older people to lead independent lives in own homes and access services available 

· to target people from around 60 - but people opt in and out of services 

· to find out what people want 

· to work in partnership with key partners.

A number of projects that are being run are:

· Older People's Area Link project (OPAL) - one central telephone number to signpost people to local information. 0800 328 7154 

· Green Circle Gardening Project - supporting older people to maintain their gardens ¨C only operates in Basingstoke and Hart. 

· Better balance for life - a falls prevention physical activity project. 

· Trigger Tool ¨C a document containing contact details for anyone visiting an older person in their own home. Training sessions are offered across the county on how to use the trigger tool. Training pack has a DVD showing real life situations. Information can be accessed through the website. Courses on the tool are run by Helen Wood - helen.wood@hants.gov.uk 

3.4 There was a concern over some residents not receiving Hampshire Now. Alex asked that councillors provide her with contact details for anyone who doesn't receive the magazine.

3.5 Roger Booth stated that parish councils need to ensure that they are careful when approaching older people - they may not need or want help. Martin Slatford suggested that councillors signpost people to the services available through the parish newsletters.

3.6 Martin Slatford talked about the message in a bottle system - a small bottle that contains information such as next of kin details, medication, the bottle is put in the fridge and if the older person has an accident and is unable to speak, the paramedics can go to the fridge and get the information required. For more information or to obtain free bottles call Lions on 0845 833 7494

3.7 Martin Slatford thanked Alex Burn for her presentation. Alex's details are alex.burn@hants.gov.uk or 01962 847279.
	

	4 Review of how our communities operated in the snow
4.1 There was a general discussion about issues faced during the recent bad weather events. 

4.2 Karen Brimacombe reported that Basingstoke and Deane's Scrutiny Committee is looking at what happened during the recent snow events. Our councils are being asked to input into the investigation.

HCC Policy and Resources Sub-Committee is also conducting a review and are looking for information from parish and town councils. The deadline for responses is 16 April.

Karen Brimacombe suggested that any comments should be sent to BDAPTC who will collate and forward to both HCC and BDBC 

4.3 Some of the points to come out of the discussion were:

Sandy Johnson reported that he received a list of FAQs from Tricia Hughes about clearing areas and guidance from the Cabinet office - FAQs follow these minutes. 

· Brian Langer raised concerns about the grit bins being empty since their use during first snowfall in December He contacted the Highways team at HCC who advised that if the bins were not filled by Christmas Eve, it was unlikely they would be filled before the the new year. However, Brian reported that following email correspondence grit bins in Overton did get filled. 

· There were general concerns over gritting/clearing of side roads .It was felt that the highway authority should evolve a plan for gritting/clearing all roads and not just the main roads. Some of our councils would wish to be partners in these plans. 

· HCC is buying an additional 6000 grit bins for free issue to the most important new sites. It was confirmed that additional bins could be purchased and HCC will re-fill them. Positioning of bins will be in consultation with HCC. It was noted that someone from each Parish or Town Council should be responsible for checking levels of grit and advising HCC. Some bins can be locked to avoid private use, HCC would need to be provided with a key. 

· There was a concern about residents not being aware that grit bins are not for private use and there was a need for better communication. It was suggested that a notice be put on grit bins. 

· It was also noted that our councils need to ensure that grit bins are secure, so they are not stolen. Councils should keep a record of numbers and locations in partnership with HCC highways. 

· Julian Crawley highlighted that the grit was of no use on compacted snow and that roads needed to be cleared first. He felt that there needed to be better community spirit to help with road clearing. He suggested that HCC needed to do the hard work of clearing thick snow and the community could do the rest. It was noted that this meant someone coordinating volunteers. 

· Peter Woodman reported that HCC had had grit/salt supplies diverted elsewhere by central government which caused less supplies for Hampshire. He also talked about contracts with farmers to clear the roads in previous years, but noted that there are now fewer farmers . Karen Brimacombe confirmed there are around 150 farmers on contract with HCC. 

· Martin Slatford advised that local emergency plans need to include information such as: useful contacts for future snow events and who are there farmers on contract to clear the roads. 

· General concerns amongst the parishes were that although roads were not expected to have been cleared on day one - they should have been cleared within the following few days. 

· Parishes sought clarification of county/borough responsibilities. Karen Brimacombe confirmed that BDBC does not have responsibility to clear roads and pavements. However, Grounds Maintenance staff were unable to do their regular jobs, so were redeployed for road clearing along with many refuse collectors employed by Veolia . They cleared areas to enable public transport to continue, outside care homes where meals on wheels being delivered and shop fronts, as businesses were suffering. She also advised that BDBC also managed to source some grit which was very coarse and the residue was an issue ; she confirmed that this will be taken back to the review. 

· Brian Langer will be the representative to report to the scrutiny committee, if anyone has any further comments email Brian. Brian to share with Martin Slatford. Email for Brian is langer16a@btinternet.com 

· Julian Jones advised that there was a powercut in Dummer and maintenance staff were not being able to carry out repairs due to roads blocked with diverted vehicles and previous snow ploughing leaving piles in gateways.. 

· The meeting was generally happy that main roads were kept clear, however there have been lessons to be learned on how minor roads are dealt with.
	

	5 Membership of NALC by member councils
5.1 HALC has been showing discontent with NALC and is proposing to break away from NALC. Our councils feel that they are too far removed from NALC. It is felt that NALC is poorly managed. 

5.2 It was noted that each of our councils made an autonomous decision about membership of NALC. There were concerns that the our councils are not fully aware of the impact of HALC breaking away from NALC.

5.3 There was a discussion about the issues involved and the following comments were raised:

· It was also felt that local councils will lose representation to and lobbying of central government if they resigned from NALC 

· Peter Woodman feels that no useful information comes from NALC and that better information received from HALC. 

· Malcolm Dixon highlighted his thoughts on why our councils should not break away: 

· it is a way of lobbying central government 

· any splinter group would not have a long-term future 

· each county is represented on NALC ¨C and they could all influence change from within the organisation 

· breaking away from NALC could cause a split in Hampshire parishes and different levels of representation

· If HALC break away, then alternative representation could come through the LGA.

5.4 The general feeling was that our councils remain members of NALC and that they support HALC in lobbying for changes to be made.
	

	6 Requirement for new Treasurer and Webmaster
6.1 Peter Woodman needed to stand down from his role as treasurer to the association. Martin thanked peter for his work on our behalf. A new Treasurer is required to take over after the AGM, Martin Slatford asked for a volunteer at the next meeting. Vanessa Richards has now offered to take on this post.

6.2 Webmaster - Michael Widén will stand down as a councillor at the next election - Martin thanked Michael for his work. Julian Jones offered to take over.
	

	7 Matters arising from minutes of 17 September 2009
There were none.
	

	8 Reports
HALC- Offices are now in Chandlers Ford.

LSP ¨C Roger Booth has copies of recent minutes if anyone would like to see them. He advised that the LSP is now called Basingstoke Area Strategic Partnership (BASP). Julian Jones will be the new representative on the BASP Board, A volunteer is needed for a deputy. Roger will remain as chair of the Sustainability/Footprint group until the work of the group is complete. Martin Slatford thanked Roger for his work.

Community Safety Forum (CSF) - Sandy Johnston reported that at the last meeting, it was reported that crime figures were down by 5%, although in previous months, figures have been down by 15%. Funding remains available for PPOs for the next year. Community Safety Patrolling officers are now in post. A new Community Development team is now also in place. If anyone hears of any hate crime against disabled people - please report to the CSF or the Disability Forum. community.safety@basingstoke.gov.uk
Disability Forum - Sandy Johnston reported that a new forum has been set up, which is run by Anne Gray and Cllr David Leeks. Sandy advised that another Disability Awareness Day will be held in October. A Q and A session on disability issues for all election candidates will be held in April.

North Wessex Downs AONB - Martin Biermann wanted to find out the general feeling from parishes about wind turbines in AONB. Roger Booth stated that it was difficult to generalise, as it depends on size and area. It was felt that there needed to be more information on efficiencies generated to assess whether wind turbines should be erected. Roger suggested that those councils in the AONB could consider setting up a community project to purchase a wind turbine and plough any profits back into the community.

SHLAA - Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment .

A report was circulated with agenda a copy is at the end of these minutes. Julian Jones gave some further clarification.

Karen Brimacombe advised that the SHLAA report is going back to committee on 4 March, when a timetable will be confirmed. She advised that the information will be on BDBC website. www.basingstoke.gov.uk 

She advised that if the committee agree to the recommendations, the SHLAA will be redrafted and put out for a six week consultation. The consultation is likely to be after the general election.

Karen advised that our councils need to ensure that they are engaged in the consultation to see what impacts there are likely to be on individual parishes or neighbouring parishes. She advised that councils should make sure they respond to the consultation.
Karen also advised that the Core Strategy is going out to consultation in the Autumn and is much more important than the SHLAA ¨C although it is recommended that both consultations are responded to.

Voluntary Services Forum - Julian Jones circulated a report prior to the meeting. He provided some further clarification on the ISA, however there were some queries regarding who would need to be checked and Karen suggested that June Balcombe attends a future meeting or provides some clarification on ISA clearance. Julian has since obtained advice which is appended to the end of these minutes.

HAT - it was reported that HATs have been reviewed and set up again - meetings will be chaired by Cllr Elaine Still in future.
	

	9 Any other business
9.1 Vanessa Richards asked if there were any results from the Housing Needs survey, Karen Brimacombe advised that a report is going to an overview committee in March.

9.2 Brian Langer asked for further clarification on who gets the email with the agenda and papers for this meeting. Martin Slatford confirmed that all clerks should receive agendas and papers, as well as named representative for each Parish. Martin advised that he did not feel it appropriate to display all email addresses.

9.3 Brian Langer advised that bus service 56 is likely to be discontinued in mid April. It does not get any subsidy and the bus service does not attract enough fare paying customers as most have passes/travel tokens.

9.4 Julian Jones advised that travel tokens are being refused by some taxi drivers. Karen Brimacombe reported back after the meeting:

All private hire vehicles have to accept taxi tokens as part of their licensing conditions, however Hackney carriages are licensed under bye laws and, as such, we can't require that they take tokens. Most do but some unfortunately do not.

9.5 Nigel Bell has sent a report on Natural Environment Forum Meeting on 29.01.10. This is attached to the end of these minutes
	

	10 Date and time of next meeting
3 June 2010 - 2 September 2010
	




FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

Gritting and snow clearing
Who is responsible for gritting or clearing snow from roads and footpaths?
In most circumstances, responsibility of the gritting of roads and footpaths rests with Hampshire County Council (the highway authority). The following county council webpages set out their responsibilities and how they prioritise roads for gritting:

Hampshire County Council winter maintenance policy
Hampshire County Council priorities for winter maintenance treatments
All enquiries in relation to winter maintenance should be directed to Hampshire County Council's Highways Team on tel: 0845 603 5633 or email: hampshirehighway.north@hants.gov.uk.

What are the borough council's snow clearing and gritting priorities?
Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council is assisting the county council wherever possible by targeting the following areas for gritting:

· The top of town area and footways in and around the town centre. 

· Links between the railway station and the town centre and nearby bus stops. 

· Local centres or shopping parades 

· Footways leading to and from sheltered accommodation. 

· Council owned town centre car parks. 

· The civic campus on London Road 

· Bus stops along Routes 1, 3 and 5. 

· Worting Road cemetery 

· The Leisure Park access road and bus stops for the Centre Shuttle.

In many rural towns and villages the council has a streetcare team clearing snow and gritting footway links to key local facilities, such as shops and doctors surgeries.

Is the borough council able to advise local community groups on what areas they should clear/grit?
Community groups seeking advise about what areas to clear or grit should contact the council on 01256 844844 or email contact.centre@basingstoke.gov.uk
Is the borough council able to supply grit?
The council is NOT able to supply grit to third parties.

Residents or community groups can purchase grit from builders merchants or DIY stores. If grit is not available, any sand or sand based product such as cat litter or dish washer salt can be used. However, the council is warning residents to use these products with caution because they can stain carpets, especially cat litter.

We would like a grit bin in our street?
The council deployed approximately 25 grit bins in response to the snow events of February 2009. These were targeted at roads which have a steep incline/decline.

The council does NOT hold a stock of grit bins for immediate deployment. Currently, each request is logged and being assessed using objective criteria. Due to the high number of requests received, the council is not currently able to respond immediately to every request.

All requests should be directed to the council on 01256 844844 or email contact.centre@basingstoke.gov.uk.

Feedback on where bins are to be provided will be posted on the council¡¯s webpage.

Who do we speak to about refilling existing grit bins?
All requests to refill grit bins should be directed to Hampshire County Council's Highways Team on tel: 0845 603 5633 or email: hampshirehighway.north@hants.gov.uk.



Report on the Planning and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting Thursday 18 February

SHLAA Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment

Central Government requires that Planning Authorities have a 5 year supply of land available for housing development. Planning Policy Statement 3: Housing (PPS3) requires that a SHLAA is performed. The core outputs are:

· A list of sites with potential for housing development including maps showing their locations; 

· An assessment of deliverability and developability of each site based on suitability, availability and achievability; 

· The number of houses on each site and where appropriate in an area; 

· The constraints on delivery 

· Recommendations on how the constraints can be overcome 

· What constitutes suitability, availability and achievability?

A site is suitable for housing development if it offers a suitable location for

development and would contribute to the creation of sustainable, mixed communities.

New sites identified should satisfy -

· policy restrictions - such as designations, protected areas, existing planning policy and corporate, or community strategy policy (see paragraph 21 above); 

· physical problems or limitations - such as access, infrastructure, ground conditions, flood risk, hazardous risks, pollution or contamination; 

· potential impacts - including effect upon landscape features and conservation; and 

· the environmental conditions - which would be experienced by prospective residents.

A site is considered available if ownership is known and willingness for development to occur has been indicated.

A site is considered achievable for development where, within planning horizons, there is a prospect that housing will be developed. This is a judgement about the economic viability of a site, and the capacity of the developer to complete and sell the housing over a certain period. It will be affected by:

· market factors - such as adjacent uses, economic viability of existing, proposed and alternative uses in terms of land values, attractiveness of the locality, level of potential market demand and projected rate of sales (particularly important for larger sites); 

· cost factors - including site preparation costs relating to any physical constraints, any exceptional works necessary, relevant planning standards or obligations, prospect of funding or investment to address identified constraints or assist development; and 

· delivery factors - including the developer's own phasing, the realistic build-out rates on larger sites (including likely earliest and latest start and completion dates), whether there is a single developer or several developers offering different housing products, and the size and capacity of the developer.

The Government requires that Basingstoke builds 18.9K houses.

Public Participation:

Groups from Overton and Loddon Valley made statements to the committee.

The discussions at the meeting centred around:

The status of the SHLAA - is it material planning guidance that can be used by the Planning Inspectorate (this has occurred in a south coast planning authority) or is it evidence to aid preparation of the Local Development Framework;

The power of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to dictate the content of the SHLAA or merely make recommendations;

Whether there had been a lack of consultation on the SHLAA and whether the process was undemocratic;

The incomplete evidence base - the transport strategy and environment impact reports are incomplete. The Environment Agency report water was not available when the SHLAA was compiled.

Whether the allocation of 30 houses a year was sufficient to allow provision of the level of affordable housing required in rural areas.

The process for preparation of the SHLAA

The previous meeting had also identified several considerations in the context of BDBC:

i. The need to highlight the difference between the South East Plan Western Corridor and Blackwater Valley sub-region and the Rest of Hampshire sub-region;

ii. The approach to exclusions from the SHLAA of certain types of land eg. Green space;

iii. The need for further investigation into a potential policy response to small site issues;

iv. Suggested improvement to the description and explanation provided against sites, including the potential policy implications;

v. The proposed approach to reissuing a revised SHLAA for member consideration and appeals panel;

vi. The approach to sign off.

Who should signoff the SHLAA the BDBC Cabinet Member who holds the portfolio or the Head of Planning (Nicky Linihan)
Observations were that some sites included flood planes and therefore should be excluded. The portfolio owner explained that this does not exclude a site if any part of it can be developed.

The agreed procedure to be followed between the meeting and October is:

Head of Development to update the Draft SHLAA reflecting the discussions up to this point, this draft will be open to challenge by the public and public exhibitions will be held (in June) in the centre of Basingstoke (The Anvil?) for sites in the Western Corridor and Blackwater Valley sub-region and a second to the west of the borough for "The Rest of Hampshire sub-region sites. Following feedback from these meetings the draft SHLAA will be updated again. This version will be open to challenge by Members of the council, the public or developers can request call in. After consideration by a panel the final draft will be edited and sign-off.

The meeting voted that the Head of Development should sign off the SHLAA though several members expressed concern that Development would be "marking their own homework". 

Note. In my opinion this is a very tight schedule and may not be unrealistic especially as the Westminster election and several bank holidays will fall in the early part of this period and the period for final challenge and completion of the SHLAA will be over the summer holidays.

Julian Jones - 22 February 2010

I've called the ISA helpline (tel 0300123 1111) for further guidance. Their response was that if the charity's main purpose is not specifically related to children, then there would be no requirement to register. (I interpret this to mean that if the charity took care of a village hall which ran a variety of activities, of which pre-school sessions were a part, they would not need to register). However, if the charity's specific aim was to assist children (say, if the charity was set up to run a playground), they would need to register.

If you wanted a more conclusive answer, you could try the ISA helpline yourself with your specific scenario. Remember that if, after a risk assessment, you felt ISA registration was advisable, you could request it.

Sarah Sims

Information and Training Worker - One Community Eastleigh - 16 Romsey Road, Eastleigh, Email: ssims@1community.org.uk 



11 Natural Environment Forum Meeting, 29.01.10: Report to Parish & Town Councillors
Background 

The NEF (Natural Environment Forum) finally received the go-ahead in November 2005, with the active aid of Glynn Williams, then Head of Partnerships and Strategy in B&DBC, as one of the key forums within the Basingstoke LSP (Local Strategic partnership). The LSP has several other forums whose purpose is to bring together representatives of individual organisations, companies, public bodies (e.g. police, schools, hospital), etc concerned with specific sectors of Borough life, to give them feedback from the LSP and provide input to the LSP.

The NEF has been working steadily to raise the profile of landscape and biodiversity in our Borough: it aims to raise general awareness of the part which all can play in protecting or improving the environment and to try to ensure that the balance between Economic Development, Social Needs and the Natural Environment is kept to the forefront of all planning considerations. Members will be aware of the increasingly important attention the natural environment has received in recent years, internationally, nationally and more locally ©¤ and rightly so, considering the enormous pressures upon this aspect of national life resulting from housing and work-place demands. However, planning officers, planners and developers have not always managed to understand the implications.

The NEF produced a succinct leaflet, Promoting Landscape and Biodiversity in 2008 which can be accessed via www.basingstoke.gov.uk/regeneration/environment or through the Borough's website >A-Z Index >N >Natural Environment. More information about the NEF can be found on the natural environment page of the website.

29th January 2010 NEF Meeting

11.1.1 Attendance
A very good aspect of the meeting was the attendance by Cllr Rob Golding, the cabinet member for Planning and Infrastructure. This is the second successive meeting he has attended since being appointed in July 2009: his predecessors singularly failed to take any obvious notice of the NEF. Besides Cllr Golding there were Alison Cross (Chairman), Mike Bird (B&DBC Biodiversity Officer) and representatives from HCC, Environment Agency, Overton Biodiversity Society, Cliddesden Community Conservation Group, CLA, and HWT (Hampshire Wildlife Trust), I represented BDAPTC: 15 persons in all.

The principal matter on the agenda was a presentation by Liz Allinson, HWT, on the Living landscape of the Enbourne Valley on the north-western edge of the Borough. This is a very richly biodiverse area with 129 BAP (Biodiversity Action Plan) species and 198 SINCs (Sites of Importance for Nature Conservation); SINC is a Hampshire designation being the next rung below SSSI (Site of Special Scientific Interest) - not a statutory designation but very important nevertheless. I understand that to date HWT has been working along the Enbourne largely independently but the next phase will be to meet the local Parish Councils and landowners. I would suggest the Valley parishes may like to contact Liz Allinson on 01256 381186 to discuss what help they can give HWT.

11.1.2 Landscape & Biodiversity Strategy
Mike Bird gave an update on the Borough's Strategy document for which the closing date for comments was 29 January. Hopefully most parishes have submitted their suggestions: members may recall that my note of 12 September 2009 gave forewarning of the publication of the draft Strategy and the timetable. We now await the revised version of the document.

11.1.2.1 Water Cycle Study

Cllr Golding would like to receive critiques of the WCS. These may be emailed, posted directly to him.

11.1.2.2 Council Plan

The consultation resulted in many requests that in the document the Environment should be a specified as a policy priority. The Cabinet is considering inserting this in the revised Council Plan.

11.1.2.3 Local Development Framework

There will be an opportunity to comment on the environmental aspects of the LDF. The start date is understood to be March 10.

Nigel Bell - 9 February 2010

